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STANDARD I: PROFESSIONAL EDUCATION ADVISORY BOARD

PEAB Involvement
The PEAB established for the MIT program serves as the advisory board for the Professional Certificate program. The board began studying the Professional Certificate process in 2002 and devoted time to Professional Certification at several meetings during the development process. This process culminated in approval of the program for presentation to the State Board of Education, stating that the proposal was consistent with the PEAB’s discussion during the year and reiterating its support and detailing the consensus process that was reached to support it. 

Since the program was approved in 2003, the PEAB has received updates on changes in the program, including those mandated by the state as well as the changes TESC has made to the program and has been integrally involved in discussions surrounding these changes. According to the minutes, the PEAB has also reviewed the annual summary on the status of all candidates in the program. From interviews with members of the PEAB, it is evident that they feel highly involved with the Pro-Cert process and feel that their opinions are valued.

Recommended rating: Met
STANDARD II: ACCOUNTABILITY

Administration

The Evergreen State College has designated a Professional Certificate program administrator to exercise the responsibilities outlined in WAC 181-78A-525. The Director of the MIT program serves in this capacity. The program administrator advises all candidates, provides one-on-one support, and instructs the Pre-Assessment and Culminating Seminar. According to candidates the one-on-one support and availability of program administrator is outstanding. 
Recommended rating: Met
Assessment

The Evergreen State College has outlined an assessment system aligned with Professional Certificate Standards, Criteria, and Descriptions of Practice. Candidate interviews indicate learner expectations are very clear. All candidate portfolios are double-scored by the program administrator and an outside assessor hired by the college. These outside assessors are experienced, currently practicing P12 educators, all with master’s degrees. Prior to formal assessment, the candidate use the rubric (Descriptions of Practice) to share feedback and additional ideas or suggestions for enhancing professional practice.
The program has gathered and aggregated survey data from completers. This data has informed program revisions including adding specificity to portfolio expectations and role of technology. In addition, the program is still considering options for the summer seminar based on candidate feedback. The program also tracks the PGP foci and informs program focus based on these data.
Recommended rating: Met  
STANDARD III: RESOURCES

Personnel

The Professional Certificate program is administered by the MIT Director. Additionally the program is supported by the MIT Certification Officer and the MIT Placement Officer who serves as the initial point of contact and application advisor. The ProCert program also utilizes the MIT secretarial support staff. The program is offered through Extended Education and Summer School. The Professional Certification leadership team is highly collaborative and supported by both the School of Education and the Extended Education Program. This program is responsive to student, Professional Growth team and advisor feedback and continues to work toward a congruent assessment of portfolios and delivery of expectations. This office handles writing contracts and funneling tuition payments and revenue back to the program. Three outside assessors assist in scoring final portfolios; all are practicing P12 educators with MA degrees. Two of these individuals will begin facilitating seminars with the next cohort.
Recommended rating: Met
Financial and other resources

The Professional Certificate is primarily funded through tuition and has adequate resources in place. Candidates have access to the same institutional supports and resources as MIT candidates as well as technology support during their seminar sessions. Services, including seminar facilitation, provided by the MIT director, Certification Officer, and MIT Placement Officer are covered by the MIT budget
Recommended rating: Met
STANDARD IV: PROGRAM DESIGN

Admission criteria

Admission criteria are clearly identified and communicated in program materials and are consistent with the state standards for admission. The Certification Officer works closely with the faculty in validating that all documents are in order from the time of application until the application for the Professional Certificate. The certification files provide evidence that the program has documentation to verify applicant qualifications including: Washington State Residency Teaching Certificate, Form 4421, and Application to Professional Certification Program. 
Recommended rating: Met
Instructional design and delivery
Overview
The Evergreen State College Professional Certification Program has clear expectations reflecting the sequence of experiences outlined in the WAC that are communicated through all literature including course catalogues, flyers advertising the program, and the website. The Certification only track is offered in a cohort model with the Pre-Assessment seminar beginning each January on The Evergreen State College campus. Advanced Track candidates join this group to begin their program. The sequence of courses for the Certification track consists of a 3-credit Pre-Assessment Seminar, a 4-credit summer seminar focusing on cultural sensitivity and advocacy for the diverse needs of students, and a 2-credit culminating seminar. In conjunction with these requirements, the candidate must earn 6 additional credits approved by the Professional Growth Team. The credits may be earned at regionally-accredited institutions of higher education or through the equivalent in continuing education or clock hours. This program structure allows for great individuality in professional development opportunities outlined in the Professional Growth Plans.

Pre-Assessment Seminar

The Professional Growth Plan is completed during the Pre-Assessment Seminar and is developed in concert with the Professional Growth Team, which, from evidence within the Certification files, is comprised of the required membership. Prior to completing the Professional Growth Plan, the candidate completes a self-assessment based on the Personal Capacity Worksheet found in the Professional Certification Handbook and uses this self-assessment as the foundation for discussion with the Professional Growth Team. This developmental process produces specific and performance-embedded plans reflecting two to four areas of growth and the resulting goals for student achievement. From interviews, the candidates find this process engaging and worthwhile. One candidate stated, “I felt that I was ready to work.” Also included in this course are specific reading assignments on pedagogical theory and diversity followed by discussion on these readings. In addition, candidates are expected to bring their own readings to the table for discussion with peer candidates facilitating dialogue surrounding current research.

From interviews with the candidates, it was found that even though they had a very clear concept of the expectations for their portfolios at the end of the Pre-Assessment Seminar that they would appreciate a review of the expectations outlined in the Pre-Assessment Seminar prior to the beginning of evidence-gathering activities in the fall. 

Core
Interviews with the candidates and faculty indicate that the summer seminar format and expectations are under review. For candidates who have completed the Master’s in Initial Teaching degree at TESC, the course appears somewhat redundant in that it focuses on the advocacy for diverse populations, an emphasis of the MIT program. Conversations are taking place to consider options for these MIT candidates. Candidates also stated that this was the only portion of the program that they felt was not “hands-on” and wished for more practical application. The scheduling of this seminar is also a concern for the candidates as the current schedule heavily impacts other summer expectations for the candidates in their responsibilities to pursue additional educational opportunities, coaching demands, and family commitments.

Support for the candidates during the evidence-gathering phase of the Professional Certification program is stellar. Over and over again, candidates expressed that faculty are readily available to answer questions, offer suggestions for current research, review draft documents, and provide technology expertise. One candidate stated, “This program caused me to look more at differentiated instruction, which makes me more purposeful in my instruction.” Another commented, “This program makes me more rubric and standards-based and has brought technology into my classroom for the students to use for self-review.” We commend this support and focus from both faculty and staff.

In light of TESC’s application to the HEC Board for a MEd program, candidates strongly recommended that if this application is approved that TESC create a Professional Certification track that would allow for incorporation of Master’s credits into the core activities of their Professional Certification.

Culminating
In 2006 TESC revised the portfolio expectations to reflect the state changes and also moved from video portfolios to e-portfolios. The web-based portfolios for the current cohort are in process of being completed, and faculty are working with the candidates and the university in providing viable options for issues that have arisen with this format. From interviews with the candidates, it is evident that the faculty consistently support the candidates in their use of technology and consults with the university support systems to provide a variety of technological resources.  

During the Culminating Seminar candidates present their portfolios to other members of the class and a team of outside reviewers. Using the Descriptions of Practice, the peers and outside reviewers evaluate the portfolios to determine if they show evidence of the three standards and twelve criteria. Candidates find the review of others’ portfolios a valuable experience in that they have a voice in the assessment process and also in that they receive valuable feedback and reflection from others in how they themselves may formulate the next steps in their professional development. Interviews found that the outside reviewers look for continuing conversation on aligning expectations and ongoing calibration.

At this point, candidates must submit evidence of their professional growth activities including transcripts and clock hour forms for verification. For the PGP requirements other than coursework, candidates meet with their instructors to review the documentation for completion. These documents are then forwarded to the Certification Officer for the candidate’s files and for the process to initiate the issuance of the Professional Certificate.

Regarding Advanced Track candidates, even though in discussion with faculty it was found that conversations with this group of candidates takes place on a regular basis that this process needs to be more systematic. The same would hold true for candidates who do not complete the culminating seminar with the cohort. Even though TESC’s Professional Certification materials indicate that no limit has been placed on the numbers of times that a candidate can participate in the culminating seminar, no documentation for the required analysis of strengths and weaknesses and plan for appropriate assistance were found in the files. The files only state that the advisor and certification officer are awaiting documentation of professional growth activities. 

When asked, all interviewed candidates stated that they would highly recommend this program to their colleagues. 

Recommended rating: Met
STANDARD V: KNOWLEDGE AND SKILLS

Completed candidates indicate the program had an impact on their teaching and students’ learning. They described going through each of the Criteria and Descriptions of Practice and having their concepts “really expanded.” Reflection on practice was clearly an integral component of the program as one candidate described, “They really took it seriously and I respected them for it . . . we asked ourselves did I really improve; did these kids really learn?” 
A music teacher now uses technology to facilitate student self assessment of performance. A candidate shared “I used rubrics before but I hadn’t really had the kids do it.” And another stated: “I use more standards and rubric based assessment.” Overall candidate comments demonstrated a deeper understanding and wider use of formative assessment and differentiated instruction. One person described being “frantic” prior to the process which helped her focus and specific strategies for growth. 
The program organizes an Impact on Student Learning project as one of the entries. This is an action research project following three students for two or three months. This project focuses on assessment, making data-driven decisions, and analyzing impact. The program should continue to increase the use of student voice in assessing and analyzing impact.

Candidate professional growth plans were tightly focused and closely linked to current and anticipated impact on student learning. Professional development sought by candidates included:
Linguistics, Understanding by Design (UbD), Using Assessments in the Differentiated Classroom, Teacher Behaviors that Promote Assessment for Learning, WASL Scoring, Score CAAT, district technology classes, workshops on working across differences, personal music lessons to enhance instruction on elementary classroom, “Sound Grading Practices: Linking Quality Assessment and Grading,” Reading, “Talking their Way into Science: Hearing Children’s Questions and Theories”, Responding with Curricula and much more.
The candidates suggested the program develop more structured protocols for the actual presentations and would have appreciated more flexibility in the summer scheduling and one or two feedback sessions in the fall. They encourage the program to keep the video component which they found intimidating at first but doable with support. Additional comments about the program included:
“I got a lot of feedback; it was helpful.”

“I enjoyed it so much and it really helped my practice.”

“It validated the part of my teaching that I thought was strong and really helped me focus and come up with specific tools to get better.”

“Didn’t feel punitive in the areas of struggle . . . gave supportive environment for growth and ideas.”

Recommended rating: Met 
